MINUTES of a Meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held ‘online’ using Zoom Software on Monday 18th January 2021. 

PRESENT: Councillors W Bond (Chairman), P Goodyer, Mrs J Jackson, Mrs J Peters and R Widdowson.
IN ATTENDANCE: County Councillor Mrs J Wisson, District Councillor R J West and eleven members of the public.
1.             APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE, DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST & DISPENSATIONS   
                 Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors G    Addison and Mrs J Addison.  Councillor G Addison was unable to join the meeting for technology reasons.
   There were no declarations of interests nor any requests for dispensations.
     2.         COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY & DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
                     County Councillor Julie Wisson


Councillor Wisson reported that the County Council were reviewing, with the Environmental Agency and other partners, recent flooding incidents in the County.  Local people had been invited to contribute to the review by reporting on their own experiences and issues with flooding over the Christmas period so that lessons could be learnt going forward.   Residents wishing to provide local knowledge or information were encouraged to do so via this link to the County Council’s website.
                          https://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/business/planning-and-development/flood-and-water/report-a-flood
 

                     Councillor Wisson added that in the event of future problems, sandbags would only be made available to vulnerable residents.  
                     District Councillor Richard West
                     Councillor West opened his report by indicating his support for the County Council in taking the lead on the ‘flood’ initiative.  He added that the District Council’s Overview & Scrutiny Panel (Customers & Partnership) also had set up a Working Group to establish the causes of the flooding, the likelihood of further incidents and positive action that could be taken before and during heavy and continuous rainfall to mitigate the risk and impact of future flooding. 


On other issues, Councillor West expressed some concern at the length of time being taken to process planning applications and explained that this was due to software and staffing problems.  The District Council’s Deputy Leader had taken up this concern and with his input it was hoped that the issues would be resolved.

                     Lastly, in response to the NATS Consultation, Councillor West reported that the District Council’s relevant Overview & Scrutiny Panel had made recommendations to the Cabinet with a view to reducing noise on the ground and enhancing the safety of residents.  These were to raise the holding stack by 1000 feet away from impacted communities such as St Neots and Alconbury and to request the armed forces to reconsider their flight movement arrangements such that Luton Airport arrivals could utilise any shortfall.  
             3.       MINUTES 
          The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 7th December 2020 were approved as a correct record and would be signed by the Chairman at the next ordinary meeting.  
4.       PLANNING MATTERS: UPDATE ON CURRENT APPLICATIONS
                        i        Proposed Two Storey Side Extension, Recladding to Existing, Pitched Roof to Entrance Hall and Detached Garage (Revised), 101 High Street (20/01446/HHFUL):gh Street (20/01446/HHFULH Reported that the application was ‘still in progress’.
                        ii    
31 High Street, Rethatching of Property (20/01980/LBC): Reported that this application had been approved by the District Council on 23rd December 2020.
                        iii       14 High Street, Front Extension to Single Garage (20/02086/HHFUL): Reported that this application had been approved by the District Council on 17th December 2020.
                                  It was noted that a new application for a proposed development in Meadow Way had been received after the agenda had been published and would, therefore, be dealt with via email.  

               5.     PROPOSED DEVELOPMENT: LONDON LANE 
                        Further to Minute No 4 of the meeting held on 21st September, the Clerk explained that a letter had been received from planning consultant Brown & Co that sought to clarify points of detail and perceived areas of misunderstanding raised and discussed at the September meeting in respect of a potential development on land in London Lane.   Copies of the letter had been sent to Parish Councillors.  The letter had concluded by asking the Parish Council (in the light of the information provided)  to give the matter further consideration and to indicate whether a planning application for the site would, in principle, receive favourable support.
                        In thanking Brown & Co for their letter and having noted the points made with interest, Councillors suggested that they were not prepared to lend support or otherwise to the proposal, even in principle, without having first seen a detailed and comprehensive planning proposal for the London Lane site.   Mindful also of their Code of Conduct and good planning practice, the Parish Council also wished to remain ‘open minded’ and did not, therefore, wish to express any opinion ahead of the formal planning process. In response to the request from Brown & Co, the Parish Council concluded that it was unable, at this stage, to indicate whether a planning application for the London Lane site would ‘receive favourable support’ and would prefer to await, with interest, their opportunity to comment, as a consultee, through the local planning authority process.   

                        The meeting was reminded that a copy of the Housing Needs Survey was available to view on the Parish Council’s website.  
               6.     LHI SCHEME 2020/21
                        Following discussion at a site meeting with a Highway Projects & Road Safety Engineer on 9th December 2020, the Parish Council considered a proposed scheme for traffic calming measures for the High Street for which funding from the County had been approved under the LHI Process 2020/21.    Councillors Jill Peters and Paul Goodyer, who had been present at the site meeting, reported that the design did not include a second build out feature at the St Neots end of the High Street as it had been explained that this would be unsafe. 
After discussion and given that the reduced scale of the scheme might result in less cost for the Parish Council, Councillors requested the Clerk to ask for a MVAS instead at the St Neots end of the High Street (a post mounted sign that flashes the actual speed of an approaching vehicle) as they were aware that these had been successful elsewhere.    

Despite some reservations, the Parish Council were willing to support the scheme to allow it to be circulated for consultation.   With this in mind, Councillors requested that resident comments be invited via the Parish Council’s website and Facebook sites, by inclusion on Notice Boards and by including an insert in the latest edition of the ‘Paxton Post’ which was about to be distributed around the village with comments to be returned to the Clerk or, if in writing, dropped off at the Community Shop. 
               7.      UPDATES
a. Community Shop:  Jackie Baines reported that it was business as usual at the Community Shop and that whilst it had experienced good Christmas trade, the continuation of the pandemic was making things difficult.    She added that the shop would remain open (still able to offer newspapers from 8am) that it was grateful for all customer support, that efforts were being made to maintain stock levels and that volunteers continued to do a brilliant job.    Going forward, it was the objective to open (when lockdown was lifted) for eleven hours a day from 7am.    
To conclude, the Chairman congratulated all those involved with the ‘well run’ Community Shop.    
b. Speed watch: Nothing to report as Speed watch were unable to operate during the pandemic.  Councillor Jill Peters undertook to take the proposed High Street Traffic Calming Scheme to the Speed Watch Lead for comment.  
c. New Bridge Foot/Cycle Path: Update:  Gaynor Christie was invited to update the meeting.  Gaynor confirmed that the land on the Great Paxton riverbank was owned by a local landowner who had expressed support and interest in the project.   Further questions regarding land ownership on the Little Paxton side were raised and Councillor West undertook to pursue these with the District Council.   The Clerk reported that she had received a positive response from a Councillor from The Offords who had offered to attend a future meeting to discuss the Offords project.   Gaynor closed by re emphasizing that it was her vision to achieve a community asset and river crossing for use by cyclists and walkers of all local parishes and that this might even mean a chain ferry if the bridge option was not ultimately achievable.  
d. Vandalism to Bus Stop: Replacement Glass: The Clerk reported that neither the County nor District Council had responsibility for maintenance of the bus shelter.  A Councillor questioned whether it appeared on the Asset Register and if so, whether an insurance claim could be made to replace the broken panels.  The Clerk undertook to check the Asset Register and contact the Council’s Insurers to establish if this could be the way forward.   
e. Dementia Friendly Community: Nothing new to report.  It was agreed to revisit the subject when COVID restrictions had been lifted.
f. Saxon Green: Routine Inspection - Nothing to report other than the ground condition which was very muddy in places.  Councillors asked the Clerk to look at the possibility of surface matting to overcome the problem.   

g. Highways, Footpaths, Trees etc: Tree survey still awaited.   Councillors asked whether the section of footway adjacent to the Alpaca field was ‘fit for purpose’ as it was narrow and in bad condition.  The Clerk was also reminded of a previous request for a ‘dropped kerb’ outside the Community Shop.  The Clerk undertook to pursue both items with the County Council.  
               8.     FINANCE MATTERS       
                        Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 31st December and the card payments made since the last meeting, it was
                 RESOLVED

a. that the following payments be approved – 
18th Dec: Easiprint                                                                                          £100

1st January: CGM Group (Grounds Maintenance)                                    £260

18th January: Parish Clerk – Reimbursement of expenses,                      £583.44

salary and HMRC payments                                                

b. that the Bank Reconciliation Statements to 30th November and 31st December 2020    be signed and verified at the next ordinary meeting.
               9.      DATE OF NEXT MEETING
                         Monday 15th March 2021 at 8pm.  

                                                                                        Chairman

